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                   Town of Paxton

                Board of Selectmen

            697 Pleasant Street, Paxton, MA 01612

       (508) 754-7638 – phone (508) 797-0966 – fax

                     dparsons@townofpaxton.net
Regular Meeting Minutes
Monday, March 27, 2023
Meeting Location: John Bauer Senior Center 17 West Street, Paxton, MA 01612
Members Present:                    Julia N. Pingitore, Chair





 Kirk R. Huehls, Vice Chair




 Carol L. Riches, Clerk

Town Administrator:

 Heather M. Munroe, Town Administrator


Attendees:
 see Attendee List
The Chair called the meeting to order at 6:00pm. We will enter into Executive Session and will 
return to the regular meeting only for the purpose of adjourning. 
JOINT MEETING WITH THE FINANCE COMMITTEE

· Mark Love – Opened the Finance Committee meeting.

Presentation from Bay Path Vocational High School on their FY24 budget

· Kyle Brennan and Irene Houle to present for Bay Path. The full presentation is on the Town’s website and on file in the Select Board office.
· Funding sources

· Impact on Bay Path

· Financial information

· Financial highlights

· FY2024 budget summary

· Budget highlights
· Freshman seat allocation
· Foundation enrollment for Bay Path

· Town of Paxton required local contribution
· FY24 foundation budget apportionment

· School attending children report

· Statement of assessment 2023 – 2024 governor’s budget

· Town of Paxton fiscal comparison from FY023 to FY2024

(KH) I appreciate how fiscally responsible and the amount of service that Bay Path provides to our students.

Mark Love I see that you are adding a number of new positions. Typically, that is a lot in a given year. What is your response to that?

Karl Brennan These are positions and duties that have been spilt up upon various positions. Responsibilities have increased. Previously stipend positions. In the past, staffed by recent retirees but now there is less of an appetite for that. Better to keep teachers in the classroom and have a dedicated athletic trainer. To help provide better services for our students. Social and emotional services are at an all-time high. 
Mark Love $60,000 increase which is 13.85% that is a big number.

Irene Houle The minimum contribution by state is 20.28% which is set. They have a fund set aside if you need help with that. A lot comes from the student opportunity act. The extra money came in to assist low-income students and special ed students. 
CONSENT ITEMS
· 1 Approve the meeting minutes for the Select Board Meeting held on March 13, 2023.
· (JP) Any discussion on the remaining consent items? Hearing no comment. Item 1 is approved.

NEW BUSINESS
Special Municipal Employees   
· (HM) We are working with an attorney for an ATB case, and we need a different attorney because our town counsel is conflicted out. The Select Board is automatically deemed aa a special employee. Not paid, part time positions, or a person that is not paid more than 800 working hours. Need to add the cable access committee. This has to do with the position and not the person in the position. 
· Motion (KH) seconded (CR) to remove all previous positions designated as Special Municipal Employees.  Unanimous all in favor.
· Motion (KH) seconded (CR) to approve the updated list of Special Municipal Employees.  Unanimous all in favor.
Presentation by Roselli and Clark on the towns financial audit for FY22

· Terenzio Volpicelli and Robert Briand were present to review the financial audit for FY22   The full management letter and audit report are on file in the Select Board office and available on the Town’s website.
· Terenzio Volpicelli Expressed that cyber issues such as phishing are becoming more sophisticated. Ransom ware attacks. Continue to be diligent in cyber security. 
· Mark Love, Management letter take away. Are there any deficiencies?
· Terenzio Volpicelli No there are no sufficient deficiencies., some recommendations but are all nominal in nature.
· Mark Love Could the timing of the audit be moved up?
· Terenzio Volpicelli We can look at the schedule to see if we can work on the timing of the audit to get it done a little sooner. We are at the mercy of the Worcester County Retirement System. Also, make sure ARPA funds are obligated so that you don’t lose them.
· (JP) That number is much higher in terms of what is obligated now.
PSC training room usage

· (HM) The Light Department has requested to use the training room for a presentation on bringing broadband into Paxton. Would the Select Board be interested in expanding the policy to accommodate needs like this?
· (JP) There should be limitations on it, town board or committee, one time use, be respectful of police and fire. Both should be able to sign off on the proposed time and date.

· Motion (KH) seconded (CR) to amend the policy for use of the training room to town boards, committees and departments for a one time occurrence.  At the approval of the Select Board, Police and Fire Chiefs. Unanimous all in favor.
TOWN ADMINISTORS REPORT

Community Happenings 
Check out the Town’s Website for the latest programs. 
Easter Egg Hunt – The Recreation Department will be holding a free Easter Egg Hunt on Saturday, April 8th at 11 am – 12:30 pm for ages 0-10. The Easter Bunny will be joining us, there will be a craft, and games. This will be held at the Bandstand, weather permitting. In the event of inclement weather, the event will be at the Council on Aging (White Building). If there are any questions, please contact Kathy at kcard@townofpaxton.net or give her a call 508-363-1822. Pre-registration NOT required. 
Kids’ Summer Program – The Recreation Department is now accepting applications for kids ages 4 through 6th graders. For information about the program, fee schedules, and employment opportunities, please check out the Recreation page of the Town’s website.
  
Paxton Days & Summer Jam – This year the Town has a fun filled day planned for Saturday, June 17th from 10am to 8pm. The festivities will take place at Central Fields and Band Stand. This is a FREE event open to all ages. There will be music, food, games, food trucks, and other vendors. To participate as a vendor, please contact Donna Parsons at dparsons@townofpaxton.net. 
Town-wide Yard Sale – Each year, resident Bob Wilby organizes a Town-wide yard sale for Paxton. This year’s yard sale is scheduled for Saturday, May 20th from 8 am to 2 pm. To be listed on the annual Yard-sale map, please contact Bob at (508) 792-4662. 
Departmental Updates 
IT 
Shawn Mead and I have been meeting on a weekly basis to review any IT issues that we have encountered over the past week. Things have been relatively smooth, with only minor issues. 
 
Grants 
Newly Awarded: 
Combination Dynamic Speed Feedback and School Zone Speed Limit Sign Assemblies (Delivery Phase 2 for Municipal Roads) – The DPW received a grant from Mass DOT to install electronic signage for speed limits on West Street. 
 
Active/Status Update: 
Community Compact (IT) Grant – Grant funds were awarded in December in the amount of $115,000 to support conversion to records management system, including scanning and electronically filing many of the Town’s files to relieve storage burden and make files more user friendly and searchable. 
Community Compact Grant “HR Procedures” – Turnover in staff at Collin’s Center. Working with them to finish up the project. In Progress 
DFS Firefighter Safety Grant – FD was awarded for $15,500 for a grant for turnout gear which they applied for in October. 
  
Early Education & Care – The Recreation Department has received a grant for $3,250 a month towards the Before/After School Program starting in October. (9/2022)- In Progress 
Hazard Mitigation Planning Grant – We received approximately $4,455 in a reimbursable grant to update the Town’s Hazard Mitigation Plan. – In Progress
 
MIIA Risk Management Grant – We were awarded half of the funding for the cost of chain saw safety kits (chaps, etc.), bucket truck communication gear, and cybersecurity simulation and testing costs for staff for a total of $5626.53 out of the total $9,237.50 applied for in September. 
  
MIIA Wellness Grant – Partially Complete. 
 
Office of Grants & Research – The Police Department received a grant with funding from the National Highway & Traffic Safety Administration in the amount of $19,921 (9.2022) – In Progress. 
SAFE Grant – FD applied for and were awarded a grant in the amount of $5,400 for safety education. 
Shared Streets Grant- In Progress. 
Small Bridge Grant (2019) – Planning Grant Black Hill Road, in progress. 
State Earmark of Funds – Senator Gobi and Representative Ferguson had contacted my office early this summer to inquire if there were projects related to economic development in which we could use funding. They submitted legislation that would support $75k for redoing our Zoning Bylaws and $125k related to our DPW building. We received notice on Friday that the earmark totaling $200k was approved. Funds will be required to be used and projects completed by June 30, 2026. 
United Way – The Recreation Department applied for and were awarded funds in the amount of $5000 for additional after school/out of school programming. 
Wachusett Reservoir Watershed Salt Reduction Grant – We were awarded the 50/50 matching grant for a polar flex system, that if awarded would reduce the cost of the item, which is originally $6,700, in half. 
Applied for: 
Ambulance Certified Public Expenditure Program – FD applied for reimbursement for Medicaid/Mass Health ambulance billings for the prior Fiscal Year 2022, with the amount requested at $62,566. 
  
Assistance to Firefighters Grant- FD applied in January 2021 for $450,000 for a Water Tanker. Funding to be awarded through December, no word yet. 
Procurement: 
Active: 
· Security Cameras (Paxton Center School) – This contract was awarded to Security 101 in the amount of $49,945 and includes internal and external cameras, access door system for main entries, and monitoring and online storage for a year. 
 
· Trash Collection – An RFP has been drafted and has been sent out to area vendors who offer this service. As this contract is exempt from Chapter 30B, we have a little leeway in timing. The requests went out on March 27th and are due back on Monday, April 10th. The goal is to have the Select Board award the contract on Monday, April 24th. 
To do: 
· Cable Access Software  
· Records Building – Fence 
· Security Cameras (Paxton Center School) 
· Town Common area drainage (WRAP funding) 
· Tivnan Field Lights (materials only) 
Job Openings 
Police Officer – There are currently two openings for police officers. 
Projects 
Updates 
Town Building Phone Upgrade – Our Phones are now live and operating. We are working out a few kinks and getting everything set up. We will get all updated contact information live on our website once it is finalized. 
PUBLIC COMMENT

· Neil Bagdis Where are we at with the trash contract?

· (HM) Usually 6-month notice but we don’t have the ability to leave it open for a month or so.

· (JP) The last time this went out Pellegrino was the only bidder.
· (HM) We will send the RFP out to all area vendors.

· William Trotta The alarm system for Paxton Center School. Was $50,000 enough?
· (HM) $49,995 spent.

· William Trotta Can we have an article that appropriates money for school infrastructure to use state money instead of town money.
· (HM) - the applicant has to be the school.

· Mark Love Thank you to Richard Bedard for his assistance with the security system.

· Richard Bedard There are other opportunities that might need to be addressed that we can use these grant funds.

Presentation from Wachusett Regional School District on their FY24 budget

· James Reilly and Michelle Grise to present for the Wachusett Regional School District. The full presentation is on the Towns website and on file in the Select Board office.
· Financial outlook
· WRSD financial goals
· State of finances 
· Budget development
· James Reilly We do not have our E&D certified. Hope to have it done by April 15th. 

· FY24 essential student needs

· FY25 and beyond student needs
· WRSD funding – our challenges
· Per Pupil expenditure and why does it matter
· Large district per pupil expenditure comparison

· Town assessments and how they were determined
· Funding acknowledgements

· District scope

· District enrollment update

· What does the fy24 budget included
· Enrollment and class size report analysis

· Proposed FTE reduction

· ELE program data

· Counseling staff caseload

· Administrative staffing

· Unfulfilling requests

· Appropriations defined

· FY24 budget by line

· FY24 budget by appropriation
· FY24 budget by category
· Revenues – fy24 state & local revenues are 
· Mark Love, If the $850,000 is approved what would the increase drop to?
· Michell Grise You would go well under the 4% about 3.6 or 3.7%.
· Town assessment 

· Reasons behind increase

· Paxton capital improvement request 
· We hope to pay for the kitchen exhaust system out of the district budget.
· FY24 budget calendar
· Mark Love, The District and Paxton are fortunate to have both of you to help us move forward. There is one issue which is to be accountable for and own the mistake. The Business and Finance subcommittee fell short on the audit of June 30, 2021, for it not being done. Where was that subcommittee in all of this? Not convinced that they have stepped up and owned this particular mistake. They need to step forward and take some ownership. And that is inexcusable.

· Richard Bedard Back to your comment on class size and capital we need for Paxton Center School. There is a line-item specific question on the front sheet halfway down. There are a lot of variations on payroll reserve.

· Michelle Grise 1.9 million that is COLA for non-negotiation union, new position, and teachers’ retirement.

· Jeff Kent Are you projecting a deficit with the budget this year and maybe a prop 2.5 override?
· Mark Love, The current deficit is $444,000 with the numbers that we have seen so far. 

· The Finance Committee adjourned their meeting at this time.

SELECT BOARD CORRESPONDENCE 

· none
PUBLIC COMMENT

· none

ADJOURN

· Motion (KH) seconded (CR) to leave the regular meeting and entered into Executive Session at 8:59pm and we will return to the regular meeting for the purpose of adjourning.    (KH) yes, (CR) yes, (JP) yes.
· Returned to Regular Session at 9:41pm
· Adjourned Meeting at 9:41pm, Unanimous all in favor. (KH) yes, (CR) yes, (JP) yes.
The next meeting is scheduled for April 10, 2023, 7:00pm. 

Documents from the Meeting filed in BOS office:
Agenda

Attendance list
Presentation from Bay Path Vocational High school

Presentation from Roselli and Clark on FY22 financial audit

Presentation from Wachusett Regional Vocational High School
Town Administrators update

Meeting minutes

Respectfully submitted,

Donna Graf-Parsons
Executive Assistant


